President of Pakistan

Honourable Mr Mamnoon Hussain

President’s Secretariat

Islamabad, Pakistan

Your Excellency,

It has come to my attention that, since the beginning of January, activists Salman Haider, Waqas Goraya, Asim Saeed, and Ahmed Raza Naseer have gone missing in a suspected enforced disappearance by state security forces in Pakistan. The activists are known for their social media activism and for expressing their views on human rights issues and state policies. An investigation into one of the cases has been ordered by the Ministry of Interior, but the fate or whereabouts of the activists has so far not been disclosed.  

On 6 January, Salman Haider, a prominent human rights defender, writer and lecturer at Fatima Jinnah University went missing from the Bani Gala area in Islamabad, Pakistan’s capital. He is well known for his Urdu poetry on issues including enforced disappearances in the Balochistan province in Pakistan. According to his family, on 6 January Salman Haider left his home in Korang Town in Islamabad and was due to return home at 8.30pm. At around 10:30pm he texted his wife asking her to collect his car from Korang Town Chowk near the Islamabad Expressway. His car was found by his family, but Salman Haider has been missing since. Some media reports indicate that the investigation ordered by the Ministry of Interior revealed footage from nearby cameras showing two vehicles and five people taking Salman Haider. There are no known witnesses that saw him being abducted.
According to local contacts, two other activists Waqas Goraya, usually based in Holland, and Asim Saeed, who had just returned from Singapore, went missing on 4 January from Lahore, the capital of the Pakistani province of Punjab. They both help run the ‘Mochi’ Facebook page, which has been critical of Pakistan’s military. Activist Ahmed Raza Naseer went missing from his family shop in Nanakana Sahib, in the Punjab province, on 7 January.
I am very concerned that Salman Haider, Waqas Goraya, Asim Saeed, and Ahmed Raza Naseer may have been subjected to enforced disappearance and urging the authorities to immediately disclose their whereabouts if they are in their custody.
I urge you to take the following immediate steps to protect the life, safety and health of these four gentlemen:

· Please ensure that, if these men are in custody, that they are protected from torture and other ill-treatment and given prompt access to their families, lawyers and any medical attention they may require pending their immediate and unconditional release;
· Please ensure that any investigation is carried out in a fair and transparent manner. Where sufficient evidence is gathered, those suspected of responsibility for crimes – including those with command responsibility – should be brought to justice in trials which meet international standards of fairness, without recourse to the death penalty.

Thank you for your prompt attention to this critical and frightening situation.  I am eager to hear that these men have been given the humane and just protection entitled to them under international law.

Sincerely,

cc:
H.E. Ambassador Jalil Abbas Jilani, Embassy of the Islamic Republic of Pakistan, 3517 International Ct NW, Washington DC 20008

